
WASHOE COUNTY DEBT MANAGEMENT COMMISSION 
SPECIAL MEETING 

 
FRIDAY  3:00 P.M. MARCH 26, 2010 
 
PRESENT: 

 
Dan Gustin, Reno City Council, Chairman 

James Hunting, Member At Large, Vice Chairman 
Ted Fuller, GID Representative, Incline Village, Commissioner 

Michelle Salazar, Member At Large, Commissioner 
Geno Martini, Sparks City Mayor, Commissioner 

 
Amy Harvey, County Clerk 

 
ABSENT: 

 
John Breternitz, Washoe County Commissioner, Commissioner 
Nancy Hollinger, Washoe County School District, Commissioner 

 
Paul Lipparelli, Assistant District Attorney 

 
 The Washoe County Debt Management Commission (DMC) met at 3:04 
p.m. in the Washoe County Caucus Room, Administration Complex, 1001 East Ninth 
Street, Reno, Nevada, in full conformity with the law, with Chairman Gustin presiding. 
Following the Pledge of Allegiance to the flag of our Country, the Clerk called the roll 
and the Board conducted the following business: 
 
10-007DMC  AGENDA ITEM 4 
 
Agenda Subject:   “Public Comments” 
 
 There was no one present for public comment. 
 
10-008DMC  AGENDA ITEM 5 
 
Agenda Subject:   “Approval of the minutes of the February 5, 2010 meeting” 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Martini, seconded by Commissioner 
Hunting, which motion duly carried with Commissioner Salazar abstaining and 
Commissioners Breternitz and Hollinger absent, it was ordered that Agenda Item #5 be 
approved. 
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10-009DMC  AGENDA ITEM 6 
 
Agenda Subject:   “Consideration and possible approval of a resolution 
approving the proposal of the City of Reno to issue an installment purchase 
agreement in one or more series to finance a building project, including energy 
conservation and renewable energy projects.” 
 
  Amy Harvey, Washoe County Clerk, read the title of the Resolution into 
the record. 
 
  Chairman Gustin introduced Jason Geddes, Environmental Services 
Administrator, and Mary Ann Parrot, City of Reno Finance Director. He explained it was 
imperative the City of Reno get started as soon as possible on their energy projects. He 
explained the cost savings would pay for the projects over the time period and they met 
all of the regulated criteria.  
 
  Commissioner Hunting inquired what the approximate pay back period 
was on the energy projects. Mr. Geddes responded the entire pro forma they put together 
was for 15 years, which was the maximum as regulated by NRS 332. He explained they 
chose the projects that would allow them to maximize that particular time frame. He 
reported the Energy Conservation and Recovery Zone Bonds to be used had a 15 to 18 
year payment time. In response to Commissioner Hunting’s question regarding positive 
net present value, Mr. Geddes stated they required a positive cash flow for every year of 
the 15 years per State law and they had the pro forma that APS Energy put together. He 
said they also had their third party consultant validate that positive cash flow for every 
year of the 15 years. 
 
  Ms. Parrot stated Mr. Geddes included measurement and verification 
services to report on an annual basis and precisely determined the energy savings on a 
project-by-project basis. She said that was not within the bond financing, but within the 
scope of the project. Mr. Geddes stated there was a guaranteed performance clause in the 
contract that counsel approved if the systems were not living up to expectations on 
contractor’s side of it. If it was an issue on the City’s side, which was a risk as part of the 
system they were putting in, their staff would be monitoring it daily, weekly and monthly 
to track those things through the entire 15 year process.  
 

On motion by Commissioner Martini, seconded by Commissioner Salazar, 
which duly carried with Commissioners Breternitz and Hollinger absent, it was ordered 
Agenda Item #6 be approved. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto and made a 
part hereof. 
 
10-010DMC  AGENDA ITEM 7 
 
Agenda Subject: “Consideration and possible approval of a resolution 
approving the proposal of the City of Reno to issue general obligation sewer 
refunding bonds additionally secured by pledged revenues.” 
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  Amy Harvey, Washoe County Clerk, read the title of the Resolution into 
the record. 
 
  Chairman Gustin stated this was in the amount of $22 million for their 
sewer reconstruction project. He explained the bonds covered not only the principle but 
also the interest.  
 
  Commissioner Hunting inquired of Jennifer Stern, Swenseid and Stern, if 
this used pledged revenues. Ms. Stern responded these bonds were being issued and were 
payable from pledged revenues of the sewer fund. The City of Reno will covenant in the 
Bond Ordinance authorization that these bonds keep rates and charges at a sufficient level 
to be able to pay these bonds plus the outstanding bonds that had a lien on the same 
pledged revenues. It was within the City’s debt limit to issue the bonds and all parts of 
the Nevada Revised Statutes had been met.  
 
  Commissioner Fuller inquired what percentage of the bonds was new and 
what percentage was being refinanced. Ms. Stern replied it was refunding of a 2008 
medium-term note that would have matured in 10 years, but now it was being refinanced 
over a longer period of time (2018 to 2041). 
 

On motion by Commissioner Martini, seconded by Commissioner Salazar, 
which duly carried with Commissioners Breternitz and Hollinger absent, it was ordered 
Agenda Item #7 be approved. A copy of the Resolution is attached hereto and made a 
part hereof. 

 
10-011DMC  AGENDA ITEM 8 
 
Agenda Subject: “Certificate of Superintendent and Financial Advisor’s report, 
Series 2009B Taxable Zone Economic Development Bonds and 2009C Taxable 
Direct Pay Build American Bonds.” 
 
 Jennifer Stern, Swenseid and Stern, explained these documents were being 
filed with the Debt Management Commission due to a provision in the Nevada Revised 
Statutes that required a filing every time there was a negotiated transaction. She stated the 
Certificate of either the Superintendent, Chief Administrative Officer or the Chief 
Financial Officer, together with the report of the Financial Advisor, had to be filed 
indicating why they did a negotiated transaction rather than a competitively bid 
transaction. She explained the School District was doing a negotiated transaction because 
it was easier to market the taxable bonds with a federal interest rate subsidy of 45 
percent, which was a great deal for the School District. 
 
10-012DMC  AGENDA ITEM 9 
 
Agenda Subject: “Member comments.” 
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 There were no member comments. 
 
 
10-013DMC  AGENDA ITEM 10 
 
Agenda Subject: “Public comments.” 
 
 There was no one present for public comment. 

 
3:19 P.M. On motion by Commissioner Martini, seconded by Commissioner Fuller, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioners Breternitz and Hollinger absent, it was 
ordered that the meeting be adjourned.  
 
 
 
  ________________________________ 
  DAN GUSTIN, Chairman, 
  Debt Management Commission 
ATTEST: 
 
 
___________________________ 
AMY HARVEY, County Clerk 
and Ex Officio Secretary, 
Debt Management Commission 
 
Minutes Prepared by 
Jaime Dellera, Deputy County Clerk 
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